
TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD MINUTES
SPECIAL MEETING 
SEPTEMBER 8th, 2020
The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for a Special Meeting on Tuesday, September 8th, 2020. Supervisor Wendy Burton called the meeting to order at the Town Hall at 7:00 pm with a salute to the flag, led by Michael Shafer.
Roll call: 
Wendy Burton – present



Margaret Fallon - absent

Mary Weinberger – present



Frank Pepe – present



Paul Coughlin – present

Also in attendance was Attorney for the Town Robert Butts.


This Special Meeting was called in order to hold two Public Hearings.  Supervisor Burton made a motion to close the Special Meeting and go into the first Public Hearing, seconded by Paul Coughlin.  Roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – absent; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.  Motion carried.

PUBLIC HEARING #1: THE PROPOSED REVOCATION OF THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE TOWN OF STANFORD AND CABLEVISION SYSTEMS DUTCHESS CORPORATION


Supervisor Burton stated that auditors were hired in order to clarify how much money was owed by Cablevision to the Town.  She then introduced the two speakers that were speaking via Zoom. Joseph Messina, the owner of Municipal Audit Services, and Gerald Fishberg, their attorney.

Mr. Messina spoke first, saying that he was hired in 2017 by the Town to audit Cablevision’s franchise fees.  He spoke of the dates that were audited and that notice had been sent to Cablevision of the commencement of the audit.  It was discovered that equipment rental revenue was not included in the calculation of fees paid to the Town.  Several requests for additional data had been requested and not received.  It was noted that 19 other municipalities had the same or similar agreements with Cablevision and those others were getting equipment rental fees.  The audit company filed their report that $33,000 more was owed to Stanford with copies to Cablevision.  Mr. Hock from Cablevision replied and refused the claim.  The audit company suggested that the Town then hold a public hearing to possibly revoke the franchise agreement.

Mr. Fishberg agreed with Mr. Messina’s statements and added that Cablevision seems to have different definitions of gross receipts and had delayed their requests for more data and the completed report.

Robert Hock from Altice, Government Affairs stated that he objected to the public hearing notice being sent without a sixty-day notice and disputed the amounts claimed by the audit.  He added that Altice Cablevision does not have the amounts stated in the audit and went through the process on how a town renews their franchise, on how the fees are collected.  Any other amounts collected would be a pass through to the customers.  He also spoke of the Public Service Commission approval process through the federal law and that a cable operator shall not exceed 5% of their gross revenues and spoke of the one-way transmission of service to customers.  

Mr. Fishberg said that Mr. Hock disputes the gross receipts of the 19 other municipalities, disagreed with response times for information and the matter of confidentiality issues.
After further discussion, Mr. Hock stated that collecting in other categories could happen if the agreement is amended to collect on a different basis rather than going after the current agreement.

Jon Bloomberg, 91 Willowbrook Road – had purchased their property 20 years ago and put in a pipe for electricity and cable.  Now their house is built, and Cablevision’s original estimate was for $17,000 to run the cable up their 1700-2000 ft. driveway.  In December, Cablevision sent out another 3 men and was told to put the cable in himself would cost $7,000.  The company has been very unresponsive and nothing has happened.  Would like to have internet access as now they are using hot spots on their phones.  Compared Cablevision to a body shop – paying the company rather than the employee.  Added that their service was bad and that they ignore people.
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Supervisor Wendy Burton read a letter from Tracy Harris on Partridge Creek Way,
stating that she had contacted Altice several times, been kept waiting for 20+ minutes, even disconnected and never responded to the latest inquiry.  Wanted to have Altice lay a line and has received no response but was told 2 or 3 years ago that it would cost $30,000 as they were on a private road.  Now another neighbor would like the service and there had been no response.  Was unhappy with their customer service.
Supervisor Burton made a motion to keep this public hearing open for another week to accept written comments, seconded by Mary Weinberger.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – absent; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

                                               PUBLIC HEARING #2:

TO ADOPT A LOCAL LAW AUTHORIZING THE TOWN BOARD TO 
OVERRIDE THE REAL PROPERTY TAX LEVY LIMIT FOR THE FISCAL YEAR 2021 BUDGET

A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe, to enter into the second scheduled Public Hearing, to adopt proposed Local Law #1 of 2020.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – absent; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

  
Supervisor Burton explained that the State’s tax cap limit for this year was 1.56% but because of many different issues this year – the pandemic, the loss of income from the courts, the mortgage tax, etc. and the 60% tax decrease of the current budget – the Town budget for 2021 would have to be raised more than the 1.56%.  By passing this local law, the Town would not be penalized.

Councilman Pepe further stated that this would allow the Town Board to exceed the 1.56% cap but would like all to participate in the budget discussions as the Town tries to recover from the 60% cut in funding as an increase is unavoidable at best.  Expenses have been cut by $31,000 and tried to make realistic revenues forecasts.  On Thursday, the Supervisor’s 2021 Tentative Budget will be presented, probably via Zoom as face to face meetings might be too difficult.  Copies of said tentative budget will be on the website, in the Town Clerk’s office and at the Library and he is hoping to have an interactive budget process.

Carl Merritt, 168 Creamery Road – have you voted to increase the budget past the 1.56%?

Supervisor Burton – we are only adopting this proposed local law to allow the Town to increase some so as not to be penalized.

Mr. Merritt – other than the 60% tax cut, was there anything else?
Supervisor Burton – many expenses were under budgeted for 2020: medical costs for the Highway, -$58,000; the attorney line had only $14,000 but actual expenses were much higher; biggest drop was the lower revenues.  Court has been closed, sales taxes are lagging and mixed signals are being received as to what to expect.  Cable revenues show a shortfall.  The revenue side is shakier than the expenditure side.  Demolition of the old Highway Garage.  Currently we are thinking percentages, not dollars but the tentative budget will have a chart on what taxes might look like for next year.  You might be paying $24 more than in 2019, reminding everyone that the Town taxes are only 8% of your whole tax bill.
Mr. Merritt – wants the school taxes back, schools have been closed 25% of the time.  I know you don’t get it back, but they keep going up.  The Town also had a lot of money they shouldn’t have had.
Michael Shafer, 21 Decker Road – if the Town is in trouble it only gives permission to exceed the tax levy limit without a penalty.

Johanna Shafer, 21 Decker Road – asked if there were any restrictions on how far you can go over the levy limit?

Attorney Butts – he will look into that.  Councilman Pepe added that he hadn’t heard of that from the State Comptroller’s office but maybe under special circumstances, with the Supervisor adding that the State auditors will be back this week – they have been working in Albany, and that the Town’s audit will conclude this year.

Mrs. Shafer – would there be reimbursement for illegalities?  Supervisor Burton said she couldn’t comment.

Gary Lovett, Patricia Lane – this makes perfect sense.
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A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin, to close the Public Hearing and the Special Meeting at 8:04 pm.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – absent; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

After brief discussion on agenda items for the regularly scheduled Board meeting on Thursday, a motion was made to go into an Executive Session at 8:16 pm on matters of personnel and litigation.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – absent; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

With no action taken, the Board exited their Executive Session and adjourned at 9:00 pm on a motion made by Paul Coughlin, seconded by Wendy Burton.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

Respectfully submitted,

Ritamary Bell

Town Clerk

